
      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

 

   

A meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 18th June 2018, on the terrace at the Institute, Great Abington.

Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mrs Jane Bowen, Mrs Gaynor Farrant,  Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, Mr Tony Orgee and two members of the public. 

Meeting started at 7.30 pm

18. OPEN FORUM – The footpath between North and South road near Newmarket road was raised. It was agreed that it wasn’t accessible as a footpath. Letters have been written to the land owners and nothing has happened.
Action – clerk to write to the owners to say that the path is in an unacceptable state. The letter should ask them to cut it back within 28 days of receipt of the letter and say that alternatively the Parish Council will arrange for the work to be done and then to give them the bill. There was also concern about the electric fence attached to the fence along the path. 

Action – JB to check the path and feedback to clerk regarding warning signs on the fence, if they aren’t there then they need to be reminded to sign it or take it down.

The disused railway line was not a footpath and was privately owned, and the fields around it were also private property. The part of the path that goes East from Chalky Road does have permissive use. It was suggested that the landowners who do not give permission have signs to say that their land was private property without a right of way.

19. APOLOGIES
Paula Harper 
20. DO COUNCILLORS HAVE ANY INTERESTS TO DECLARE IN THE ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED DURING THE MEETING? HAS THE CLERK GRANTED ANY DISPENSATIONS under section 33 (1) of the Localism Act on the basis set out under section 33(2)? 
a. All councillors had previously discussed the planning item on Strawberry farm but would come to it with fresh eyes.

b. The Chairman will not take part in the planning item on 55 Mortlock Gardens

21. REVIEW THE INTERNAL AUDITORS REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS MADE
a. Transparency code for smaller authorities – this has been circulated and it was agreed to apply it.
All documents are now on the Parish Website and the Council was now compliant with the code.
Action – Clerk to ensure future compliance
b. Internet banking – procedures need to be added to the financial regulations

Action – the finance working group to ensure changes to the regulations
c. Page numbering on minutes – 
Action – Clerk to ensure all papers in the minute book are correctly numbered.
d. Recreation Ground Committee Precept – 

Action for the recreation ground Committee to send the Clerk confirmation that this has been received.

e. Cheque incorrect
Action –  finance working group to explore and resolve
f. Funding for Community Gazebo
Action – Clerk to check suggestion that this should come under section 137
g. Risk register 
Action – Clerk to draft a risk register so that it can be adopted as soon as possible

h. Budget – the Parish Council was happy with the planning for S106 funding. The proposed extra columns in the budget were not agreed with as these are shown in the finance reports in the minutes. 

Action – finance working group to agree a reply to the Auditor.
i. Asset risk register – These have been added to Supporting Statement 
22. REVIEW AND APPROVE THE YEAR-END FIGURES ON THE BALANCE SHEET AND THE INCOME AND EXPENDITURE SHEET.
It was agreed that the earmarked funds in column 2016 and 2017 needed to be consistent with figures either rounding up or not. With this correction it was agreed that the chairman should sign the statement.
23. COMPLETE THE GOVERNANCE STATEMENT AND REVIEW AND APPROVE THE COMPLETED ANNUAL RETURN TABLE.
The governance statement document was read out for the Parish Council and all statements were agreed and the document signed and dated. The figures in the accounting statements were approved by the council and signed and dated. 
Adoption was proposed by Tony Orgee, seconded by Gaynor Farrant – all voted in favour.
24. DISCUSS THE FOLLOWING PLANNING APPLICATIONS AND APPEAL:

a. S/1938/18/FL – Miss Liz Scott, 55 Mortlock Gardens – single story extension to form breakfast room. 
Approval recommended, proposed by Liz Sainsbury, seconded by Louise Patten and agreed by all.

b. S/1106/18/FL- Shelford Properties Ltd, Land Rear of Strawberry Farm, Pampisford Road – full planning permission for 15 dwellings and associated infrastructure and landscaping, access roads, garages and parking areas.
Comments made earlier about conflict of interest by all Councilors’
Refusal recommended, proposed by Bernie Talbot, Seconded by Louise Patten and agreed by the entire Council for the following reasons:
Out of keeping with the emerging Neighbourhood plan and the Local Plan now that the 5 year land requirements have been met. It is an edge of the village site, over development of the site and is on the wrong side of a busy road as well as being outside the village framework.

c. S/2349/17/FR - Mr Tilley, 45 North Road - Appeal for Prior approval for a proposed change of use of agricultural building to a dwelling house (Class C3) and for associated operational development Application reference: S/4086/17/PA. An appeal has been made to the Secretary of State against the non-determination of the above planning application by South Cambridgeshire District Council.
Action – BT to contact the case officer as the plans cannot be found on the planning portal and as a result more time may be required.
d. S/3445/17/DC  - The parish council would like to comment that the original plans showed a height of 8 metres and did not show a flint/brick wall – Parish Council recommended refusal for the discharge of the conditions

25. LOCAL HIGHWAY INITIATIVE SCHEME.
There was a discussion on the initiative schemes. The proposed schemes are unlikely to score highly on the matrix and so we are unlikely to get funding. The proposal to go ahead with 20mph in the centre of the village and the Parish Council pay for the work including 20mph flashing signs and 20mph painted on the roads. Tony Orgee offered to lead the work with support from Bernie Talbot, Pennie Zimman and Gaynor Farrant.
A second proposal for a box junction at the Granta Park roundabout was also agreed to be included in the proposal. 

Jane Bowen proposal that this should go ahead, this was seconded by Liz Sainsbury – all in favour

26. COUNCILLORS TO ATTEND THE FINANCE WORKING GROUP MEETINGS.

Gaynor Farrant, Pennie Zimmern, Bernie Talbot, Tony Orgee all agreed to be on the working group. Thursday 28th June at 3pm was provisionally agreed.
27. CHARGES FOR THE COACH TRIP IN AUGUST
A charge of £5.00 for adults and £3.00 for children was agreed.
There would be two stops in Felixstowe, one at docks and the other in the middle of the town.

The trip will leave at 9.00am from Magna Close and 9.10am from the bus stop in Little Abington opposite the Bowls Club. Proposed by Tony Orgee, seconded by Bernie Talbot and agreed.
28. FINANCE 

Approval of payments 
	101161
	Mike Gutteridge 
	Internal Auditor
	£138.00

	101162
	Abington Institute
	s. 106 funds for curtains and blinds
	£2,400.00

	101163
	Mil-Ken
	Coach trip  
	£460.00

	101164
	SCDC
	Election costs  
	£105.00


Proposed by Tony Orgee, seconded by Bernie Talbot and agreed.
	             29. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA on 16th July.
· Supply of bags in dispensers on Dog bins

· Approach Highways for a construction signs on the A1307 at the end of Linton Road for the construction site for Linton Road as there was concern about the danger.
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